Lebanon Town Council

Regular Monthly Meeting
Town Hall, Lebanon, Virginia
Monday, November 9, 2020
6:00 P.M.
Council Members Present:
Nelson A. “Tony” Dodi, Mayor






DeAnna C. Jackson, Vice- Mayor






A. Doyle Fields, Council Member
Scott J. Gilmer, Council Member











Mary J. Stanley, Council Member





M. Elijah Leonard, Council Member






W. Bradley Lambert, Council Member


Staff Members Present:

Kevin L. Blankenship, Town Manager






A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council 





Richard Eric Deskins, Chief of Police










Kevin D. Tiller, Town Attorney
I.

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Dodi.
II.
Prayer:  Pastor Jeff Tallent
III.
Pledge of Allegiance

IV.
Edit for items not on the agenda:   
Upon motion made by Ms. Jackson, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the agenda was unanimously approved.  The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
V.
Edit and approve minutes from the 10/13/20 regular council meeting, 10/26/20 reconvened council meeting, 10/08/20 called council meeting. 

Upon motion made by Ms. Stanley, seconded by Mr. Gilmer, the minutes from the 10/13/20 regular council meeting, 10/26/20 reconvened council meeting, 10/08/20 called council meeting was unanimously approved.  The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
VI.
Approve accounts payable and capital assets for the month of October:

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Fields, the accounts payable for the month of October was unanimously approved.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

VII. 
Recognize Chaplain Applicants


Chief Eric Deskins presented the two applicants Pastor of Lebanon United Memorial Methodist Church Jeff Tallent and Pastor of Green Valley Baptist Church Don Zampogna.  Chief Deskins expressed his appreciation for their service and for attending the Town Council meeting.  Mr. Tallent and Mr. Zampogna expressed their gratitude to serve the Town of Lebanon Police Officers as Chaplains.      

VIII.
 Parks & Recreation


Mr. Farmer presented several reports showing the memberships and different scheduled activities for the Lebanon Community Center.  He advised that the Town Employees had installed the weather strips on the doors plus install the sink at the concession stand.  He discussed his idea to have kids decorate their bicycles to ride around the track at the ballfield on a scheduled day in December.  Mr. Farmer requested Christmas decorations for the Lebanon Community Center.  Mayor Dodi requested that Ms. Jackson work with Mr. Farmer to discuss Christmas decorations for the Lebanon Community Center.   
IX.
Public Request

Jacquelyne Booher, Pastor of Emmanuel Baptist Church, advised the Town Council that Emmanuel Baptist Church parking lot was receiving a lot of water damage from large amounts of water coming from the adjacent property that did not have proper drainage.  When there is a great amount of rain it washes ditches in their parking lot.  The church is desiring to have the parking lot paved once the water issue has been solved.  The Town Council discussed the water issue.  The Council agreed for Mr. Blankenship to meet with the adjacent property owner Jason Lampkins to discuss the issue to perhaps install a drainpipe on his property.    

X.
New Business


Bid opening Pavement


W-L Construction & Paving Inc.

$86.46 unit price per ton of Asphalt

Bizzack Construction, LLC.


$89.25 unit price per ton of Asphalt


Upon motion made by Mr. Fields, seconded by Mr. Lambert, the Town Council unanimously voted to award the Pavement bid to W-L Construction & Paving, Inc. for the three-year term as presented.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.


RFP for Bridge Inspections


RS & H, Inc.





Provided no bid amount

AI Engineers





$13,750.00 for the bridges listed


Summit Design & Engineering Services

$12,650.00 for the bridges listed


Mayor Dodi requested the Finance Committee meet and present recommendations for the Bridge Inspections RFP to the Town Council at the next meeting.  Mr. Gilmer requested Mr. Blankenship work with the local group RS&H for the inspection of the 71/Little Cedar Creek bridge as long as the quote is within the range of $2,200 that was quoted by Schwartz & Associates.

CARES Act Funds

Mayor Dodi advised the Town Council that at the last meeting a motion was made to donate $2,500 to the Christian Center using the CARES Act funds.  Mr. Lonzo Lester advised Mayor Dodi that the Christian Center has been closed since March of this year with no plans to reopen at this time.  Mayor Dodi advised that any CARES Act funds given to non-profit groups could not be used for services such as rent or utility services but must be for direct services to citizens.

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Ms. Stanley, the Town Council unanimously voted to amend the motion made by Mr. Gilmer at the October 26, 2020 Reconvened Meeting for the approval of $2,500 to the Christian Center using CARES Act funds.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Fields, the Town Council unanimously voted to donate $2,500 to the Mountain Movers Organization using the CARES Act Funds.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye, Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
Mr. Blankenship presented an updated report concerning the CARES Act Funds from Beverly Stinson, Financial Officer. 
Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Leonard, the Town Council unanimously voted to approve using CARES Act funds to double the current order for purchase of dumpsters.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

Mr. Gilmer requested Mr. Blankenship review the invoice for the Trash Truck repair, if possible use the CARES Act funds to reimburse the Town for the expenses.  Mr. Leonard advised that the waived credit card fees for customers be reimbursed to the Town using the CARES Act Funds.
XI.
Recess:  7:35 P.M.

XII.
Adjourn:  7:53 P.M.

XIII.
Town Managers Report

Mr. Blankenship advised that Mayor Dodi had requested discussing Employee Christmas.  Mayor Dodi requested to discuss Employee Christmas in closed session.  

Mr. Blankenship presented an update regarding the Wayne Musick Auto conditional use permit.  He stated as of today there were still vehicles parked at the back of the building.  Mayor Dodi requested to move this item to closed session.


Mr. Blankenship presented a nuisance update.  The Town Council agreed to proceed with legal procedures on the property of Patsy Parolli that is located behind the Multiplicity building.     

The Town Council discussed the Surplus auction list.


Upon motion made by Mr. Gilmer, seconded by Mr. Lambert, the Town Council unanimously voted to surplus the items presented plus additional items for auction.  The vote was as follows:   Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye. 

Mr. Blankenship advised that the Town Employees will be removing the banners on the downtown poles to decorate with Christmas wreaths.  The Council agreed anytime after Veterans Day would be fine to remove the banners.


Mayor Dodi requested to allow any Health Care Officials to participate by walking in the Christmas Parade.   
XIV.
Town Chief of Police Report


Chief Deskins discussed the Police report.  Chief Deskins advised that instead of the officers donating to a charity for the “No Shave November” the Police Officers agreed to participate in the “Shop with a Cop” program.  The program would allow an underprivileged child to shop with a Police Officer for Christmas gifts.   Mr. Blankenship requested to open this idea for all Town Employees to make donations.

Chief Deskins discussed the Police Applicants for the opening position.  The Town Council agreed to set the interviews for December 8, 2020 starting at 5:00P.M.  


Chief Deskins requested to change the decals for the Police vehicles.  Mr. Deskins presented a new decal look for the vehicles.  Mr. Gilmer requested to use the $684.09 of asset seizure money toward the Town’s match for the new Police vehicle.  Also, any remaining asset seizure funds that could be freed up use to purchase the new logos for the Police vehicles.  The Town Council agreed as the asset seizure funds become available Chief Deskins may use them to purchase the new logo for all the Police vehicles so they will all match.        
XV.
Town Attorney Report

Mr. Tiller advised that his law office had been closed due to COVID-19 therefore he had not been able to move forward with the Town Council’s request or title work.  He advised that the Couch case was continued until December. 
XVI.
Enter closed session:  8:45 P.M.

A.  Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert, seconded by Mr. Gilmer, the Town Council       unanimously voted to go into closed session under Code Section 2.2-3711(A)(1) (7) for the purpose of personnel for compensation, overtime and job evaluation, legal for pending lawsuits regarding nuisance/derelict building. The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
B.

Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert seconded by Mr. Gilmer, the Town Council unanimously voted to return to regular session.  The vote was as follows:  Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.

C.

A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council, presented the Roll Call Vote:





Virginia Code, 1950, Section 2.2-3712(D)




Do you certify that to the best of your knowledge, (1) the Town Council in its’ closed session; only discussed public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under this Chapter and (2) that only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, discussed, or considered in the meeting by the Town Council.  Any member of the Town Council who believes that there was a departure from the requirements of clauses (1) and (2), shall so state prior to the vote, indicating the substance of the departure that, in their judgment, has taken place.



  
The roll call vote was as follows: Mayor Dodi, Aye; Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye; Mr. Blankenship, Aye; Mr. Tiller, Aye. 

XVII.
 Adjourn closed session:  10:17 P.M.

XVIII.
 Mr. Gilmer requested Mr. Blankenship clarify the different grant funds he had applied for with Cumberland Plateau concerning the Water Treatment Plant and the Wastewater Treatment Plant.  Mr. Blankenship stated that Jim Baldwin with Cumberland Plateau had notified him that there were still monies available, therefore he applied for funds to upgrade the Water Treatment Plant also.
XIX.
Adjourn:  10:40 P.M.


Upon motion made by Mr. Lambert, seconded by Mr. Gilmer, the Town Council unanimously
voted to adjourn to reconvene on December 8, 2020 at 5:00 P.M.  The vote was as follows: Ms. Jackson, Aye; Mr. Fields, Aye; Mr. Gilmer, Aye; Ms. Stanley, Aye; Mr. Leonard, Aye; Mr. Lambert, Aye.
__________________________________
    __________________________________

Nelson A. “Tony” Dodi, Mayor
    
    A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
Minutes recorded by: A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
Minutes prepared by: A. Diane Nunley, Clerk of Council
